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The mission of the Office of Inspector General (OIG), as mandated by Public Law 95-452, as 
amended, is to protect the integrity of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) 
programs, as well as the health and welfare of beneficiaries served by those programs.  This 
statutory mission is carried out through a nationwide network of audits, investigations, and 
inspections conducted by the following operating components: 
 
Office of Audit Services 
 
The Office of Audit Services (OAS) provides auditing services for HHS, either by conducting 
audits with its own audit resources or by overseeing audit work done by others.  Audits examine 
the performance of HHS programs and/or its grantees and contractors in carrying out their 
respective responsibilities and are intended to provide independent assessments of HHS 
programs and operations.  These assessments help reduce waste, abuse, and mismanagement and 
promote economy and efficiency throughout HHS.     
     
Office of Evaluation and Inspections 
 
The Office of Evaluation and Inspections (OEI) conducts national evaluations to provide HHS, 
Congress, and the public with timely, useful, and reliable information on significant issues.  
These evaluations focus on preventing fraud, waste, or abuse and promoting economy, 
efficiency, and effectiveness of departmental programs.  To promote impact, OEI reports also 
present practical recommendations for improving program operations. 
 
Office of Investigations 
 
The Office of Investigations (OI) conducts criminal, civil, and administrative investigations of 
fraud and misconduct related to HHS programs, operations, and beneficiaries.  With 
investigators working in all 50 States and the District of Columbia, OI utilizes its resources by 
actively coordinating with the Department of Justice and other Federal, State, and local law 
enforcement authorities.  The investigative efforts of OI often lead to criminal convictions, 
administrative sanctions, and/or civil monetary penalties. 
 
Office of Counsel to the Inspector General 
 
The Office of Counsel to the Inspector General (OCIG) provides general legal services to OIG, 
rendering advice and opinions on HHS programs and operations and providing all legal support 
for OIG’s internal operations.  OCIG represents OIG in all civil and administrative fraud and 
abuse cases involving HHS programs, including False Claims Act, program exclusion, and civil 
monetary penalty cases.  In connection with these cases, OCIG also negotiates and monitors 
corporate integrity agreements.  OCIG renders advisory opinions, issues compliance program 
guidance, publishes fraud alerts, and provides other guidance to the health care industry 
concerning the anti-kickback statute and other OIG enforcement authorities. 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The Medicaid drug rebate program, which began in 1991, is set forth in section 1927 of the 
Social Security Act.  For a manufacturer’s covered outpatient drugs to be eligible for Federal 
Medicaid funding under the program, the manufacturer must enter into a drug rebate agreement 
with the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), and pay quarterly rebates to the 
States.  CMS, the States, and drug manufacturers each undertake certain functions in connection 
with the drug rebate program.  In Utah, the Department of Health (the State agency) administers 
the Medicaid drug rebate program.  
 
In 2005, we issued a report on the results of audits of the Medicaid drug rebate programs in 49 
States and the District of Columbia (A-06-03-00048).  Those audits found that only four States 
had no weaknesses in accountability for and internal controls over their drug rebate programs.  
As a result of the weaknesses, we concluded that States lacked adequate assurance that all of the 
drug rebates due to the States were properly recorded and collected.  Additionally, CMS did not 
have reliable information from the States to properly monitor the drug rebate program.  
 
In our previous audit of the Utah drug rebate program (A-07-03-04012), we determined that the 
State agency lacked sufficient controls over its Medicaid drug rebate program.  Areas that lacked 
sufficient internal controls included:  (1) recording accounts receivable, (2) Form CMS-64.9R 
reconciliation, (3) tracking $0 unit rebate amounts (URA), (4) interest accrual and collection,  
(5) dispute resolution, and (6) record retention.  (The term “$0 URAs” refers to drugs included 
on CMS’s quarterly Medicaid drug data tape, distributed to the States, that lack pricing 
information.) 
 
We recommended that the State agency develop and follow policies and procedures that 
included:  
 

• maintaining a general ledger accounts receivable control account;  
 
• reconciling the general ledger control account to the subsidiary ledgers/records and to the 

Form CMS-64.9R;  
 

• tracking and accounting for all $0 URAs;  
 

• estimating and accruing interest on all overdue rebate balances;  
 

• making use of the State’s hearing mechanism to resolve disputes after 60 days; and  
 

• ensuring that records are kept for an appropriate period of time.  
 

The State agency generally concurred with our findings and recommendations.  
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This current review of the Utah drug rebate program is part of a nationwide series of reviews 
conducted to determine whether States have addressed the weaknesses in accountability for and 
internal controls over their drug rebate programs found in the previous reviews.  Additionally, 
because the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 required States as of January 2006 to begin collecting 
rebates on single source drugs administered by physicians, this series of reviews will also 
determine whether States have complied with the new requirement.   
 
OBJECTIVES 
 
Our objectives were to determine whether the State agency had (1) implemented the 
recommendations made in our previous audit of the Utah drug rebate program and  
(2) established controls over collecting rebates on single source drugs administered by 
physicians.  
 
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS 
 
The State agency has not corrected the control weaknesses for any of the findings identified in 
our previous audit.   
 
In addition, the State agency has not established controls over and accountability for collecting 
rebates on single source drugs administered by physicians.  Further, the State agency has not 
reported rebates collected for single source drug administered by physicians totaling $389,203.  
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
We recommend that the State agency:  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to maintain a general ledger accounts 

receivable control account;  
 

• develop and follow policies and procedures to reconcile the general ledger control account 
to the subsidiary ledgers/records and to the Form CMS-64.9R;  

 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to track and account for all $0 URAs;  

 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to estimate and accrue interest on all overdue 

rebate balances;  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to make use of the State’s hearing mechanism 

to resolve disputes after 60 days;  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to ensure that records are kept for an 

appropriate period of time;  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to establish controls over and accountability for 

collecting rebates on single source drugs administered by physicians; and 
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• make refund to the Federal Government by reporting $389,203 ($280,397 Federal share) in 
rebates for single source drugs, administered by physicians, that were collected but not 
reported.  

 
STATE AGENCY COMMENTS AND OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL 
RESPONSE 
 
In written comments on our draft report, the State agency concurred or agreed with all but two of 
our recommendations.  The State agency disagreed with the recommendations regarding  
(1) developing and following policies and procedures to estimate and accrue interest on all 
overdue rebate balances and (2) developing and following policies and procedures to ensure that 
records are kept for an appropriate period of time.  The State agency’s comments included a 
discussion of corrective actions planned and taken, as well as explanations of the reasons for its 
disagreement with those two recommendations.  The State agency’s comments are included in 
their entirety as the Appendix.   
 
After reviewing the State agency’s comments, we continue to support our findings and 
recommendations.  
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INTRODUCTION 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
Pursuant to Title XIX of the Social Security Act (the Act), the Medicaid program provides 
medical assistance to certain low-income individuals and individuals with disabilities.  The 
Federal and State Governments jointly fund and administer the Medicaid program.  At the 
Federal level, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) administers the program.  
Each State administers its Medicaid program in accordance with a CMS-approved State plan.  
Although the State has considerable flexibility in designing and operating its Medicaid program, 
it must comply with applicable Federal requirements.  
 
Drug Rebate Program 
 
The Medicaid drug rebate program, which began in 1991, is set forth in section 1927 of the Act.  
For a manufacturer’s covered outpatient drugs to be eligible for Federal Medicaid funding under 
the program, the manufacturer must enter into a drug rebate agreement with CMS and pay 
quarterly rebates to the States.  CMS, the States, and drug manufacturers each undertake certain 
functions in connection with the drug rebate program.  In Utah, the Department of Health (the 
State agency) is responsible for the rebate program.  
 
Pursuant to section II of the rebate agreement and section 1927(b) of the Act, manufacturers are 
required to submit a list to CMS of all covered outpatient drugs and to report each drug’s average 
manufacturer price and, where applicable, its best price.  Based on this information, CMS 
calculates a unit rebate amount (URA) for each covered outpatient drug and provides the 
amounts to States on a quarterly basis.  
 
Section 1927(b)(2)(A) of the Act requires States to maintain drug utilization data that identifies, 
by National Drug Code (NDC), the number of units of each covered outpatient drug for which 
the States have reimbursed providers.  The number of units is applied to the URA to determine 
the actual rebate amount due from each manufacturer.  Section 1927(b)(2) of the Act requires 
States to provide the drug utilization data to CMS and the manufacturer.  States also report drug 
rebate accounts receivable data on Form CMS-64.9R.  This is part of Form CMS-64, “Quarterly 
Medicaid Statement of Expenditures for the Medical Assistance Program,” which summarizes 
actual Medicaid expenditures for each quarter and is used by CMS to reimburse States for the 
Federal share of Medicaid expenditures.  
 
Physician-Administered Drugs 
 
Section 6002(a) of the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 (DRA) amended section 1927 of the Act 
and requires States, as of January 1, 2006, to collect and submit utilization for single source 
drugs administered by physicians so that States may obtain rebates for the drugs.1  Single source 
drugs are commonly referred to as “brand name drugs” and do not have generic equivalents.  
 
                                                 
1This provision of the DRA expands the requirement to certain multiple source drugs administered by physicians 
after January 1, 2008.   
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In Utah, physician-administered drugs are billed to the State Medicaid program on a physician 
claim form using procedure codes that are part of the Healthcare Common Procedure Coding 
System.  The NDC is not included on the physician claim form.  The procedure code identifies a 
drug by its active ingredient(s) and identifies the number of drug units (billing units) allowed per 
reimbursement for that procedure code.  Because rebates are calculated and paid based on NDCs, 
each procedure code must be converted to an NDC.  Additionally, the billing units for a 
procedure code may differ from the units used for rebate purposes (e.g., grams versus liters). 
Therefore, to determine rebates, the procedure codes must be converted into NDCs for single 
source drugs, and procedure code billing units must be converted into equivalent NDC billing 
units.  
 
Prior Office of Inspector General Reports 
 
In 2005, we issued a report on the results of audits of the Medicaid drug rebate programs in 49 
States and the District of Columbia.2  Those audits found that only four States had no 
weaknesses in accountability for and internal controls over their drug rebate programs.  As a 
result of the weaknesses, we concluded that States lacked adequate assurance that all of the drug 
rebates due to the States were properly recorded and collected.  Additionally, CMS did not have 
reliable information from the States to properly monitor the drug rebate program.  
 
In our previous audit of the Utah drug rebate program, we determined that the State agency 
lacked sufficient controls over its program.  Areas that lacked sufficient internal controls 
included:  (1) recording accounts receivable, (2) Form CMS-64.9R reconciliation, (3) tracking $0 
URAs, (4) interest accrual and collection, (5) dispute resolution, and (6) record retention.3  
 
We recommended that the State agency develop and follow policies and procedures that 
included:  
 

• maintaining a general ledger accounts receivable control account;  
 
• reconciling the general ledger control account to the subsidiary ledgers/records and to the 

Form CMS-64.9R;  
 

• tracking and accounting for all $0 URAs;  
 

• estimating and accruing interest on all overdue rebate balances;  
 

• making use of the State’s hearing mechanism to resolve disputes after 60 days; and  
 

• ensuring that records are kept for an appropriate period of time. 
  
The State agency generally concurred with our findings and recommendations.  
                                                 
2“Multi-state Review of Medicaid Drug Rebate Programs” (A-06-03-00048), issued July 6, 2005; Arizona was not 
included as it did not operate a drug rebate program. 
 
3“Audit of the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program in Utah” (A-07-03-04012), issued June 9, 2003. 
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Utah Drug Rebate Program 
 
The State agency performs all of the functions for administering the drug rebate program in 
Utah.   
 
The State agency reported an outstanding drug rebate balance of $5,549,559 on the  
June 30, 2006, Form CMS-64.9R.  However, the amount should have been $1,596,188 (based on 
the State’s rebates accounts receivables), of which $804,522 relates to quarterly billings and was 
not past due as of June 30, 2006.  Of the remaining $791,666 that was past due, $364,309 was 
more than 1 year past due.  For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2006, the State agency reported 
rebate billings of approximately $50.7 million and collections of $54 million.  
 
This current review of the Utah drug rebate program is part of a nationwide series of reviews 
conducted to determine whether States have addressed the weaknesses in accountability for and 
internal controls over their drug rebate programs found in the previous reviews.  Additionally, 
because the DRA required States as of January 2006 to begin collecting rebates on single source 
drugs administered by physicians, this series of reviews will also determine whether States have 
complied with the new requirement.  
 
OBJECTIVES, SCOPE AND METHODOLOGY 
 
Objectives 
 
Our objectives were to determine whether the State agency had (1) implemented the 
recommendations made in our previous audit of the Utah drug rebate program and  
(2) established controls over collecting rebates on single source drugs administered by 
physicians.  
   
Scope 
 
We reviewed the State agency’s current policies, procedures, and controls over the drug rebate 
program and the accounts receivable data reported on Form CMS-64.9R as of June 30, 2006.  
 
We conducted fieldwork at the State agency, located in Salt Lake City, Utah, from August 
through October 2007.  
 
Methodology 
 
To accomplish our objectives, we: 
 

• reviewed section 1927 of the Act, section 6002(a) of the DRA, CMS guidance issued to 
State Medicaid directors, and other information pertaining to the Medicaid drug rebate 
program;  

 
• reviewed the previous Office of Inspector General audit report over the drug rebate 

program in Utah;  
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• reviewed the policies and procedures related to the State agency’s drug rebate accounts 
receivable system;  

 
• interviewed State agency officials to determine the policies, procedures, and controls that 

related to the Medicaid drug rebate program;  
 

• reviewed copies of Form CMS-64.9R for the period July 1, 2005, through June 30, 2006;  
 
• reviewed records of interest payments received for the period July 1, 2005, through     

June 30, 2006;  
 

• interviewed State agency officials to determine the processes used in converting 
physician services claims data into drug rebate data related to single source drugs 
administered by physicians; and  

 
• reviewed rebate billings and reimbursements for procedure codes related to single source 

drugs administered by physicians for the period January 1 through June 30, 2006.  
 
We conducted this performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government 
auditing standards.  Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain 
sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions 
based on our audit objectives.  We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis 
for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives.  

 
FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATION 

 
The State agency has not corrected the control weaknesses for any of the findings identified in 
our previous audit.   
 
In addition, the State agency has not established controls over and accountability for collecting 
rebates on single source drugs administered by physicians.  Further, the State agency has not 
reported rebates collected for single source drug administered by physicians totaling $389,203.  
 
IMPLEMENTATION OF PRIOR RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
In our prior audit of the Utah drug rebate program (A-07-03-04012), we determined that the 
State agency lacked sufficient controls over its Medicaid drug rebate program.  Areas that lacked 
sufficient internal controls included:  (1) recording accounts receivable, (2) Form CMS-64.9R 
reconciliation, (3) tracking $0 URAs, (4) interest accrual and collection, (5) dispute resolution, 
and (6) record retention.  
 
Since our prior audit, the State agency has not implemented our recommendations.  
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Accounts Receivable 
 
The State agency did not develop and follow policies and procedures to maintain a general 
ledger accounts receivable control account.  In its comments on the prior audit finding, the State 
agency indicated that it concurred with our finding related to accounts receivable.  
  
Notwithstanding that concurrence, we found that the condition we had identified in our prior 
audit was still in effect at the time of our fieldwork for this current review:  specifically, that the 
State agency did not maintain a general ledger accounts receivable control account to account for 
uncollected rebate balances as required.  While the State agency established a general ledger 
account for rebates accounts receivable, the balance in the account was only updated annually 
based on the year-end balance in the subsidiary ledger – thus maintaining the same incorrect and 
inadequate procedure that we had noted in our prior audit finding.  
 
Because there was no current general ledger balance for accounts receivable to reconcile to the 
subsidiary ledger, the State agency did not have reasonable assurance that rebate receivables 
were accurate or were effectively safeguarded.  As a result of these accounting weaknesses, 
rebate funds were subject to potential waste, fraud, and abuse.  
 
Reconciliation of General Ledger to Subsidiary Ledgers/Accounts 
 
The State agency did not develop and follow policies and procedures to reconcile the general 
ledger control account to the subsidiary ledgers/records and to the Form CMS-64.9R.  In its 
comments on the prior audit finding, the State agency indicated that it concurred with our finding 
related to the Form CMS-64.9R reconciliation.  
 
However, the State agency did not perform a reconciliation to verify the accuracy of the 
uncollected rebate balances reported on the Form CMS-64.9R as required by Federal regulations 
at 42 CFR § 433.32(a).  The Form CMS-64.9R was prepared by the Finance Department within 
the State agency.  The Finance Department calculated the rebate received balance by subtracting 
the ending quarter rebate receivables from the beginning balance rebate receivables.  However, 
the Form CMS-64.9R, as prepared and submitted by the Finance Department of the State agency, 
was missing information for one quarter in each reporting period and for the adjustments made 
during that period.  Subsequent calculations to determine the uncollected rebate balances thus 
resulted in inaccurate ending balances, which made the Form CMS-64.9R itself inaccurate.  As a 
result, the State agency could not successfully perform a reconciliation to verify the accuracy of 
the Form CMS-64.9R as required by Federal regulations.  
 
Further, the State agency does not generate all the reports necessary to accurately fill out the 
Form CMS- 64.9R, so the State agency has no assurances that the information reported was 
correct.  
 
As a result of these errors, the State agency did not have reasonable assurance that receivables 
were adequately safeguarded or that drug rebate information reported to CMS was accurate.  
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$0 Unit Rebate Amounts 
 
The State agency did not develop and follow policies and procedures to track and account for all 
$0 URAs.4  In its comments on the prior audit finding, the State agency indicated that it 
concurred with our finding related to the $0 URAs.  
 
State agency officials said that the State agency creates a list of $0 URAs on the CMS tape, and 
then manually checks that list against the Reconciliation of State Invoices (ROSIs) sent in by the 
manufacturers, indicating that it has been checked by annotating the list.  However, the State 
agency does not retain in its records the original list it uses to check the ROSIs.   
 
Further, upon review of 15 ROSIs and their matching State invoices, using a list of $0 URAs that 
was recreated by the State agency (rather than the original list with notes), we found that the 
information did not indicate the State agency was tracking the $0 URAs, because there were 
three URAs on the list that had not been invoiced.  Also, the list used to check the ROSIs did not 
appear to include all the $0 URAs, because the list was missing five URAs that had in fact been 
invoiced.  
 
As a result of these errors, the drug rebate receivables were perpetually understated and it is 
likely that the State agency did not receive all drug rebate payments due from manufacturers.  
Moreover, the lack of sufficient internal controls resulted in a potential risk for fraud, waste, or 
abuse of drug rebate program funds.   
 
Interest on Late, Disputed, and Unpaid Rebates  
 
The State agency did not develop and follow policies and procedures to properly estimate and 
accrue interest on all overdue rebate balances.  Our prior audit found that the State agency did 
not have adequate procedures to accrue interest for late or disputed rebate payments as required.  
In its comments on that prior audit finding, the State agency indicated that it concurred with our 
finding and said it would be implementing procedures to calculate interest.  However, while the 
State agency has, since our prior audit, implemented policies and procedures for calculating 
interest, these policies and procedures conflict with CMS guidance for the calculation of interest.  
 
CMS’s guidelines on “Interest Calculation for Late Rebate Payments” specify that each State 
must begin accrual of interest on unpaid amounts beginning on the 38th day after the 
manufacturer receives utilization data from that State.  
 
The State agency’s current policies and procedures conflict with CMS guidelines for calculating 
interest due, because the State agency has in effect changed the time period after which interest 
begins to accrue, from 38 days to 43 days.  That is, the State agency is not maintaining proper 
documentation to show when invoices are actually mailed; instead, the State agency is as a  

                                                 
4CMS provides the URA information to the State agency on a quarterly computer tape.  The term “$0 URAs” refers 
to drugs included on CMS’s quarterly Medicaid drug data tape, distributed to the States, that lack pricing 
information.  In instances of $0 URAs, the State agency is instructed to invoice the units, and the manufacturer is 
required to calculate the URA and remit the appropriate amount to the State agency.  
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matter of procedure adding 5 days for processing time before beginning accrual of interest on 
unpaid amounts.  As a result of this deviation from CMS’s guidelines, the State agency has 
inappropriately written off interest due.  (The State agency also wrote off other interests due, but 
did not have adequate documentation of those writeoffs.)  
 
Dispute Resolution 
 
The State agency did not develop and follow policies and procedures to offer use of the State’s 
hearing mechanism to manufacturers in order to settle disputes after 60 days.  In its comments on 
the prior audit finding, the State agency indicated that it concurred with our finding related to the 
State agency’s dispute resolution of past due amounts.  
 
The rebate agreement states that in the event that the State agency and the manufacturer are not 
able to resolve a discrepancy within 60 days, CMS shall require the State agency to make 
available to the manufacturer the State’s hearing mechanism available under the Medicaid 
program.  
 
However, during our review of dispute resolution procedures, we found that the State agency did 
not offer State hearings to resolve disputes as required by the rebate agreement.  In fact, the State 
agency’s policies and procedures conflict with the rebate agreements, in that those policies and 
procedures, rather than providing the framework for the availability of the State hearing 
mechanism after 60 days, instead state only that disputes over 60 days old will be given priority 
for follow-up.  
 
Records Retention 
 
The State agency did not develop and follow policies and procedures to ensure that records are 
kept for an appropriate period of time.  In its comments on the prior audit finding, the State 
agency indicated that it concurred with our finding concerning records retention.  
 
Federal regulations at 45 CFR § 92.42(c)(1) require that records for a cooperative agreement 
(continued or renewed quarterly) be kept three years from “the day the grantee submits its 
expenditure report for the last quarter of the Federal fiscal year.”  
 
Additionally, 42 CFR § 433.32 states:  “A State plan must provide that the Medicaid agency . . . . 
(b) Retain records for 3 years from the date of submission of a final expenditure report;  
(c) Retain records beyond the 3-year period if audit findings have not been resolved . . . .”  
 
The State agency did not have policies and procedures to address record retention.  Because 
the State agency does not have policies and procedures to ensure ROSIs are retained for the 
required length of time, the State agency may not be able to adequately track $0 URAs or resolve 
disputed rebate payments from prior years.  As a result, the State agency may not have received 
all drug rebates due from manufacturers.  
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PHYSICIAN-ADMINISTERED SINGLE SOURCE DRUGS 
 
The State agency has not established controls over and accountability for collecting rebates for 
single source drugs administered by physicians as required by the DRA.  The State agency paid 
$467,975 in claims for physician-administered drugs during the January through June 2006 time 
period; however, as of the end of our fieldwork the State agency has not billed manufacturers for 
rebates in that time period.  
 
Federal regulations at 42 CFR § 433.32(a) state that State Medicaid agencies must “[m]aintain an 
accounting system and supporting fiscal records to assure that claims for Federal funds are in 
accord with applicable Federal requirements.”  
 
During our audit period, the invoices for the rebates for physician-administered drugs were 
generated by manually pulling the claim information from a data warehouse to a spreadsheet.  
State agency personnel used the spreadsheet to perform a crosswalk to determine an NDC 
rebateable amount.  This information was then sent to the Information Technology department, 
which used the spreadsheet to generate invoices sent to the manufacturers.  No accounting 
entries were made in the State agency’s accounting system for these rebates until the State 
agency received payment from the manufacturer.  As a result of these practices, the State agency 
did not maintain adequate control over the physician-administered drug program to ensure that 
these rebates were recognized, billed, recorded as an account receivable, collected, or reported in 
a timely manner to assure effective control over and accountability for the program.  
 
State agency officials said that going forward, the State agency plans to continue administering 
the physician-administered drug rebates program in the same manner, with the exception that it 
will now maintain hard copies of the generated invoices and periodically check to ensure the 
invoices are paid.  The State agency will still not have these accounts receivables recorded in 
their accounting system until payment is made by the manufacturer.  
 
The State agency’s policies and procedures for the physician-administered drug rebates program 
indicates that “rebate requests will be sent to manufactures quarterly.”  However, our review 
indicated that the State agency has not invoiced any rebates for physician-administered drugs for 
claims after calendar year 2004.  
 
We also found that the State agency has received rebates for physician-administered drugs that 
were not reported to CMS as of the start of our audit.  Since the State agency started billing for 
single-source physician-administered drugs in 2004, it has received $390,486 in rebates.  Of that 
amount, the State agency has only reported $1,283 on the Form CMS-64.9R.  This amount was 
reported in the first quarter of State fiscal year 2007.  Thus, the State agency’s rebate records 
indicate that $389,203 still needs to be reported to CMS.  
 
As a result, the State agency consistently understated drug rebate receivables, and it is likely that 
the State agency did not receive all drug rebate payments due from manufacturers.  Moreover, 
the lack of sufficient internal controls resulted in a potential risk for fraud, waste, or abuse of 
drug rebate program funds.  
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RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
We recommend that the State agency:  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to maintain a general ledger accounts 

receivable control account;  
 

• develop and follow policies and procedures to reconcile the general ledger control account 
to the subsidiary ledgers/records and to the Form CMS-64.9R;  

 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to track and account for all $0 URAs;  

 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to estimate and accrue interest on all overdue 

rebate balances;  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to make use of the State’s hearing mechanism 

to resolve disputes after 60 days;  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to ensure that records are kept for an 

appropriate period of time;  
 
• develop and follow policies and procedures to establish controls over and accountability for 

collecting rebates on single source drugs administered by physicians; and  
 
• make refund to the Federal Government by reporting $389,203 ($280,397 Federal share) in 

rebates for single source drugs, administered by physicians, that were collected but not 
reported.  

 
STATE AGENCY COMMENTS  
 
In written comments on our draft report, the State agency concurred or agreed with all but two  
of our recommendations.  The State agency disagreed with the recommendations regarding  
(1) developing and following policies and procedures to estimate and accrue interest on all 
overdue rebate balances and (2) developing and following policies and procedures to ensure that 
records are kept for an appropriate period of time.  The State agency’s comments included a 
discussion of corrective actions planned and taken, as well as explanations of the reasons for its 
disagreement with those two recommendations.  
 
For our recommendation concerning the need to develop and follow policies and procedures to 
estimate and accrue interest on all overdue rebate balances, the State agency said that it 
“disagrees that no policy or procedures existed on calculating interest.”  The State agency also 
stated that it “incorrectly modified the Drug Rebate System to compute interest from 43 days 
instead of the CMS requirement of 38 days.  This was done to allow extra time for mailing 
delays.”  The State agency added that beginning in November 2007, it corrected its system so 
that interest begins to accrue 38 days after the invoice mailing date. 
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For our recommendation concerning the need to develop and follow policies and procedures to 
ensure that records are kept for an appropriate period of time, the State agency disagreed with 
this finding and said that it “follows State of Utah records retention policy.”  However, due to 
“human error” the State agency was not always able to provide us “with original documentation 
for some items.”  The State agency added that in addition to continued staff training, it “plans to 
scan source documents and store them on CDs in the future, which will solve the problem of 
misplaced documentation.” 
 
The State agency’s comments are included in their entirety as the Appendix.  
 
OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL RESPONSE 
 
After reviewing the State agency’s comments, we continue to support our findings and 
recommendations.   
 
For our recommendation concerning the need to develop and follow policies and procedures to 
estimate and accrue interest on all overdue rebate balances, we reiterate that while the State 
agency had policies and procedures to calculate interest, these policies and procedures conflicted 
with CMS guidance for the calculation of interest.  Although the State agency said that it 
disagreed with this recommendation, it also acknowledged that it has changed its procedures so 
that interest begins to accrue, not at 43 days after the invoice mailing date as before, but at 38 
days after the invoice mailing date.  The implementation of this change would bring the State 
agency into compliance with this aspect of CMS guidance.   
 
Although the State agency disagreed with our recommendation regarding the retention of 
records, it acknowledged that it was not always able to provide us with original documentation.  
Therefore, we continue to recommend that the State agency develop policies and procedures to 
ensure that records are kept for an appropriate period of time.     
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